
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

May 17, 2010 
 

 
PUBLIC HEARING 

 
 The public hearing was opened at 7:15 p.m. by Mayor 
Patricia A. Stombaugh.  Council members present were Valerie M. 
White, Robert M. Novotny, William C. Raynor, Robert Riddagh, and 
Anthony H. DeFeo. 

 
 Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this public hearing is in reference 
to an amendment to Appendix A, Zoning Ordinance, reference 
granting administrative variances. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said this is a proposed amendment to the text of 
the Town Zoning Ordinance and was referred to the Planning & 
Zoning Commission for their review following the introduction at 
Council last month.  He said the minute of the Planning & Zoning 
Commission are in Council’s packets.  Mr. Hugg said the Planning 
& Zoning Commission reviewed it on April 21, 2010 and 
recommended approval.  He said in 25 words or less this would 
allow administrative adjustment of errors that sometimes happen 
when a house is built or something is constructed that are less 
than one foot.  Mr. Hugg said it’s fortunately not real common, 
but there are times when for whatever reasons – surveyor errors 
where they get out on the site an move… they change the 
foundation a little bit, or move a door and cause the need for 
an administrative variance, and rather than have the owner go 
through an extensive variance process this would allow the 
administrative officer to allow that variance. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if we have had that happen in the 
past.  Mr. Hugg said yes.  Councilman DeFeo said his house falls 
into that category.  Mr. Hugg said the one issue the Planning & 
Zoning Commission did raise is that it talks about the 
administrative official – they recommended, and he has no 
problem with, it being the Town Manger or his/her designee – 
that’s how we do it in other ordinances.  He said the other 
thing, although he is not here at the moment – Mr. Jaywork 
called him today and asked that we not hold up the review or 
approval of this change, but he had a suggested change in the 
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numbering.  Mr. Hugg said he is not quite sure what it was but 
Mr. Jaywork will explain that once we get the vote on it – it 
doesn’t affect the substance, it’s simply the order of the 
numbers to make it fit the ordinance better.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was anyone present who would 
like to speak in favor of the proposed amendment.  No one came 
forward.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was anyone present who 
would like to speak against the proposed amendment.  No one came 
forward.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion among the 
Council members.  Councilman Riddagh said Kent County has an 
ordinance like this – right?  Mr. Hugg said he thinks this one 
is modeled very much after Kent County’s.  He said it is fairly 
common ordinance – it’s not frequent, but it does happen that 
for whatever reason a building gets placed a little bit on a 
property, and it is – in his case three inches - over the 
setback line.  Mr. Hugg said ordinarily that would require a 
full visit to the Board of Adjustment, and the waiting period 
and public notice, and all that for something that’s an 
administrative issue. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is anything pending right 
now.  Mr. Hugg said he does not believe so. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked how this ordinance would have 
affected Carl Helton’s place over on Lincoln Street with that 
situation with the sidewalk – he built his building out too far, 
which means he built the sidewalk out too far, which means we 
had him do a bunch of adjusting…  Mr. Hugg said he believes the 
error was greater than one foot and had to go through the full – 
he is not sure if Mr. Helton went before the Board of Adjustment 
or if he re-did his plan.  He said if Mr. Helton was – let’s say 
six inches off – this would have allowed us to issue an 
administrative variance.  Mr. Hugg said he believes Mr. Helton 
re-did his plans because it was obviously in error, and that is 
why these ordinances typically have a provision – and this one 
does – to not exceed one foot. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward and no 
further business on the public hearing we will close the public 
hearing at 7:20 p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Valerie M. 
White, Robert M. Novotny, William C. Raynor, Robert Riddagh, and 
Anthony H. DeFeo. 
  

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  

 
Mayor Stombaugh stated Councilwoman Regina I. Brown is 

excused from this meeting; she is out of town.       
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  There were none. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to accept.  

Councilman DeFeo said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Riddagh and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of April 19, 2010.  There were none.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept the 
minutes of April 19, 2010.  Councilman Novotny said so moved.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously.   

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Bills and Financial Statements – Mr. Hugg said Mr. Stulir 
emailed the bank account balances to Council.  He said the last 
couple of days Mr. Stulir has also been sending Council the 
results of the first four months of revenues, and there was 
nothing else to bring before Council tonight. 
 
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to 
remind everyone about Memorial Day.  She said we always have a 
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very nice ceremony here in Town, and if you are going to be in 
Town she would like to invite you to come out.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said there is a parade which starts here on Market Street Plaza 
and it goes over to the park, and then there is the ceremony 
over at the park at the memorial and it’s very, very nice.  She 
said each year they have a speaker come from one branch of 
service – from different branches of the service – and every one 
of them has told her, and most of them are high ranking officers 
that have been in the military for a while, that this ceremony 
that we have here in Smyrna is one of the nicest ones that they 
have seen out of all their years of serving in the military.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to invite everyone to come 
out and join us – it is very, very nice. 
  
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he had nothing tonight.  
 
D. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin stated Council has a copy of 
his written report in their packets.  He said he was hoping to 
congratulate Captain Bordley on his graduation from Wilmington 
University, but due to a death in the family he could not make 
it this evening.  Chief Baldwin said Captain Bordley did 
graduate and he did very well in this program in Criminal 
Justice.  He said in the stats through April 2010 he did want to 
make one correction – the fifth and sixth lines up from the 
bottom have in parenthesis ‘up 11% to 69’ – that’s numbers, not 
percentage; and ‘up 33% to 36’ – again that’s numbers, not 
percentage.  Chief Baldwin said overall calls for service are 
down 3 percent; he did note there was a 10 percent increase in 
calls for service in April of this year – it may be just the 
fact that the weather finally got nice.  He said we are seeing 
the continuing increase in things like domestics, alarms, and 
those types of issues.  Chief Baldwin said that was all he had.           
  
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his written report 
in their packets.  He said he did have a couple of additions.  
Mr. Hugg said you all may remember that we got a grant from the 
U.S. Department of Energy for energy efficient lighting.  He 
said we opened the bids today for that lighting – he thinks 
there were five bidders.  Mr. Hugg said the low bidders ranged 
in the $270.00 to $320.00 or so range in the bids that were most 
responsive, which is a very good price.  He said these are high 
efficiency induction lighting.  Mr. Hugg said at those prices – 
assuming they hold – we should be able to install about 300 high 
efficiency lights throughout Town.  He said we’ll do places like 
Glenwood Avenue, and probably the Green Meadows development and 
some whole areas.  Mr. Hugg said the real plus – there are two 
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pluses; one is it is a much nicer street lighting in terms of 
the quality of light, but the other important thing is that, as 
you probably know, we, the Town, eat the costs of all of those 
street lights, and to the extent that we can reduce our energy 
consumption by potentially as much as 60 percent – that’s a 
savings that everybody benefits from.  He said that will be on 
Council’s agenda for award at the next Council meeting.  Mr. 
Hugg said he also wanted to remind Mayor and Council, and also 
any members of the public that on Thursday, May 20th at 1:15 p.m. 
we are going to have the Deputy Undersecretary of the U.S. 
Department of Agriculture for Rural Development, along with Jack 
Tarburton who is the USDA Rural Development Director for 
Delaware and Maryland involved in a presentation of the USDA 
grant to the Town of Smyrna on behalf of the Boys & Girls Club 
that we got last year for Phase I of their renovations.  He said 
if you are available and can come to the Boys & Girls Club on 
Thursday at 1:15 p.m. – hopefully it will be a nice ceremony and 
there will be some federal dignitaries here.   
 
 Chief Baldwin said in relation to the street lights – he 
just wanted to express his appreciation to Mr. Hugg, Mr. Jester, 
and Mr. Evans; the first people they came to when they found out 
they were getting these new brighter street lights was the 
Police Department to ask us where in Town would it be most 
beneficial to put them up.  He said he appreciated the way that 
they did that; it is just typical of the degree of cooperation 
that we get from our Town Hall and Public Works, and he 
appreciates it.          
          
F. Committees – Councilman Raynor said the Personnel Committee 
met on May 11th, and there are three items which appear on the 
agenda tonight.  He said one was a hiring freeze, the other one 
was to establish a subcommittee for a pension plan, and 
lifeguards for Lake Como – there was a motion made that there be 
no lifeguards this year; it was seconded and passed with one 
person voting against it.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance Committee also met the 
same night; we had our auditors there that went over the draft 
budget audit – the final audit for 2009, and we also had the 
State for the pension plan come and do a presentation.  She said 
they are moving on with those and getting ready to start working 
on the budget. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said along – not committee line, but 
Council line – she would like to ask, she guesses she should 
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have done this under her section, but she had an idea that maybe 
we could get a trophy.  She said going around she got a price 
over to the place next to the Acme, but she would like to get a 
little trophy and have it called a Council trophy and when a 
Town employee does something outstanding she would like Council 
to be able to present it to the Town employee at the Council 
meeting and let them to be able to keep it on their desk or in 
their office until the next event that an employee would do that 
would be recognized, and then they would have to give the trophy 
to that employee.  Mayor Stombaugh said just like the Police 
have been doing an outstanding job lately; if you look at the 
Town’s website there is just list after list of things that 
they’ve been doing.  She said there are a couple people in Town 
Hall, a couple employees that have done some outstanding things 
that she knows of lately and we really don’t recognize them.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to see Council do something 
to recognize them.  She said she would be willing to pay for the 
trophy because it’s truthfully very inexpensive, and she would 
like Council to think about that and put it on the agenda for 
the next meeting. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other committee 
business.  Councilman Riddagh said the Public Safety Committee 
met this past Thursday to discuss the employment of crossing 
guards to some extent – we are not ready to give a 
recommendation; we are in the process of speaking with 
Superintendant Wicks.  He said the demolition or razing of the 
old Public Works building was discussed at length, and they are 
going to meet with the Police Building Subcommittee on possibly 
using it for storage, but again they are not making any 
recommendations at this time.  Councilman Riddagh said 
lifeguards at Lake Como were discussed at length.  He said it 
was the consensus of the Committee that if the lake is going to 
be open we should have lifeguards; if the lake is not going to 
be open or if we don’t have lifeguards then the lake should be 
closed.  Councilman Riddagh said finally, on a good note, in the 
same line – Chief Baldwin presented some criminal statistics 
from the years 2000 to 2008 in Smyrna and from 2000 to 2008 
there was a 13 percent decrease in criminal statistics.  He said 
along at that same time there was a 100 percent increase in 
population.  Councilman Riddagh said so the Police Department 
and the Police Chief really deserve an attaboy because – he was 
thinking Chief Baldwin would have brought that up, but he 
guesses he didn’t want to blow his own horn.  Councilman Riddagh 
said he thinks that is something outstanding.  There was a round 
of applause. 
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 Councilman Novotny said he had a question on the old Public 
Works building – did any consensus come to on that?  He said he 
knows Councilman Riddagh mentioned they were talking about 
storage.  Councilman Riddagh said you are exactly right.  He 
said presently the Police Department is using some parts of the 
building for storage.  Councilman Riddagh said what they are 
turning over to the building subcommittee to look into the 
engineering of it and the safety of it, and things like that – 
everybody would like to see a new Police building built, but 
that doesn’t look like it’s going to happen unless somebody 
comes up with some type of funding.  He said we are looking at 
this as an opportunity for storage instead of razing it and 
having it sit there empty, or sitting there an empty lot.   
 
 Councilman Novotny said he guesses he was wondering about 
the critical need for storage, because he believes we have 
$125,000.00 in the budget for demolition and in order to save 
$125,000.00 or some portion of that he was wondering if your 
people in Public Works could take down the building.  He said he 
knows they operate cranes, they do it safely, things like that, 
maybe there are some things that they can’t do, but if we could 
save some money there it might be an opportunity.  
 
 Councilwoman White said she believes they have discussed 
that.  Mr. Hugg said he would be reluctant to commit to do it, 
but we certainly can take a look at it.  He said he just does 
not know that his folks are properly qualified to do it, but we 
can certainly examine the situation.  Mr. Hugg said we have had 
the Town’s Engineer take a look at the existing building – 
particularly the portion of the building the Chief is interested 
in continuing to use – and it would require some investment to 
shore the building up particularly if you take the back – the 
long part off.  He said he thinks the conclusion was that with 
some repairs to the block walls and a little shoring up of the 
roof structure that for an interim solution it would be 
workable, and obviously a whole lot less than $125,000.00.  Mr. 
Hugg said the $125,000.00 number too – and he personally thinks 
it is quite high for demolition, but the biggest cost is 
disposal of material.  He said the actual demolition, other than 
the concrete floor which could require…  Mr. Jester, from the 
audience, said it is recyclable.  Mr. Hugg said recyclable, but 
the demolition – the actual disposal of the material is where a 
lot of the cost is.  Councilman Novotny said he would expect 
that. 
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 Councilman Riddagh said this is what the building 
subcommittee is going to look into all of this; hopefully we are 
going to look into all of this – the Police Department is sorely 
in bad shape as far storage goes; we’ve got to do something.  He 
said we are not ready for a recommendation yet, but we are 
looking into it. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he thinks we have shared with the Chief most 
of the analysis and all that we’ve done, but whenever you’re 
ready we certainly have all of that information available.  
Councilman Riddagh said if the Chief wants to add something to 
that or… 
 
 Chief Baldwin said he just wants to emphasize that there 
are no recommendations – we just want the Police Building 
Committee to take a look at that and see whether it is feasible 
to – that three bay portion that we always called Frank’s 
building – for storage in the future.  He said he has no idea 
what it would cost to just cut it off, just to do that so that 
it was left standing; so there’s an awful lot of things to – a 
lot of questions that need to be answered and as he has told 
every member of Council he does not want to get out ahead on 
this at all himself – he wants the Committee to look at it and 
we’ll present them with whatever information we have including 
the report that the Engineers have done, and including 
recommendations from Mr. Hugg and Mr. Jester as to what, if 
anything the Town Crew can do to assist us with that.  Chief 
Baldwin said it’s a process, and unless somebody on Council is 
in a big hurry he thinks we need to go through it step by step 
and just consider all of the alternatives. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any more committee 
reports.  Councilman DeFeo said one more.  He said the Utility 
Committee met on May 5th; they had a nice turnout of our 
membership.  Councilman DeFeo said we finally had a quorum there 
that we’ve been waiting for so we could discuss the hydrant flow 
test fee, and he knows that is coming up later in the evening, 
but it was the consensus of the group and passed unanimously for 
recommendation to Council.  He said since that time he noticed 
that Dover finally passed the recycling bill, and he believes 
the Governor has signed that in to low now.  Mr. Hugg said he 
thinks – he meant to check today, but he didn’t.  Councilman 
DeFeo said he hasn’t seen that come through yet, but we had a 
nice discussion around that too – its impact on the Town and how 
we’re going to approach that, so as soon as we hear from Dover 
that it has become the law then we can start to put forth some 
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sort of time schedule of how we are going to implement that in 
the Town. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said the Long Range Planning Committee 
has not met yet.  He said we are meeting one week from today.  
Councilman Novotny said one of the things that we are going to 
be looking at is: they want to go to the various committees, for 
example: go to the Police Chief, get information there.  He said 
what we want to look at is certain goals – what are the goals 
and objectives in three years, five years, ten years – go to the 
utility group and just want to mention that here to get you to 
start thinking about this kind of thing, because this is 
something that we can put together in a binder and have 
something to look at.  Councilman Novotny said we’ve thought 
this through and the people who should know what the objectives 
are going to be – they’re the ones that are going to have direct 
input into it. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development Committee 
met; it was a very excellent meeting.  She said what we are 
trying to do is we are holding our meetings at different places 
around Town.  Mayor Stombaugh said we used to hold them here at 
Town Hall on the first Thursday of each month at 8:30 a.m., but 
we’ve decided we’re going to get out a little bit and we’re 
trying to get into different businesses to hold our meeting.  
She said Christiana Care – the Wellness Center – let us have our 
first meeting there.  Mayor Stombaugh said it was excellent and 
very well attended.  She said we are having a business mixer; 
it’ll be the first business mixer in the Town of Smyrna 
sponsored by the Business Development Committee.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said it will be Tuesday night – next Tuesday night, 
not tomorrow night – it will be the 25th.  She said it will be 
from 5:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. at Sheridan’s Irish Pub.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we made up invitations and divided the group up, 
and everybody hand delivered the invitations to every business 
in Town.  She said we also made up forms, since we don’t have a 
business license we made up a form – well actually Planning & 
Zoning made it up for us – where each business will; it’s kind 
of an informational form, so we can get an update on every 
business in Town with their phone numbers and their email 
addresses so that we can start emailing and letting people know 
what’s going on.  Mayor Stombaugh said while we were out doing 
this the Best Western offered to have a business mixer in June, 
so now we’ve got the one in May, we’ve got an offer for the Best 
Western in June, and she wanted to ask Mr. Hugg and Mr. Jester 
if we could have the July one out at the Public Works building 



Mayor and Council       Page 10 of 25          May 17, 2010 
  
so that we could get them out into the Business Park over there.  
Mayor Stombaugh said the big thing that came out of the Business 
Development meeting – they said there has been a lot of effort 
over the last few years put on trying to bring new businesses 
into Town, and they wanted to see us do something to help the 
businesses that are already here.  She said so that’s what we’re 
trying to do now is to just get everybody together and see if we 
can’t help the businesses that are here.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
there is also a gentleman – this will be forthcoming later on at 
the next meeting – he was there at the last meeting, but they’re 
trying to get a website put together and it will be through the 
Town, but every business in Town will have one page and they are 
offering to do this at a very, very, very low cost that she 
thinks all the businesses will be very interested in.  She said 
then there will also be a link that when they come to the Town 
website they can link onto this business if they’re interested 
in it, or if they go to the business they can link onto the 
business and come to the Town’s website.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
there are a lot of exciting things happening. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other committee 
business.  There was none.   
    

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were James E. Veit Sr., Ed Lehman, Robert 
C. Johnson, Daryl Jester, and Seth Clevenger. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting will be 
open to visitors.  She said you are welcome to come to the 
microphone, give your name and address – it is being recorded.  
Mayor Stombaugh said you have three minutes to address Council.  
She said Council may have to refer it to a committee or to a 
staff member, so we may not have an answer tonight.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to address Council.   
 
 Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont Avenue, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Lehman said the one main question he has for Council 
is: in one of the committee meetings we were talking about the 
third party deposit fee and if we’ve gotten anything written up 
on that yet, or we’re still working on that or…  Mr. Hugg said 
actually he has a - from the last meeting the chairman has a 
draft that will be coming out to you momentarily.  Mr. Lehman 
said very good; he just wanted to bring that to your attention.  
He said he just wanted to make a couple more comments.  Mr. 
Lehman said he has been up here at this microphone a few times 
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in the past, and a couple of the points that he brought out 
early in the past – and this goes back like into January – that 
we must hold down our spending to hold off an increase in our 
taxes for this coming year.  He said that’s one of the reasons 
he’s here is not to fight with anybody, to argue with anybody – 
it’s to help this Town grow, but at the same time keep our taxes 
down; watch our spending.  Mr. Lehman said we have to be very 
critical with it because times aren’t like they were in the 
nineties where money was flowing in.  He said if we’re not 
careful of our spending we’re going to be putting taxes on these 
people, and people are used to low taxes here in Delaware and 
they want to keep it that way.  Mr. Lehman said that’s all he is 
asking for is that we give it an honest chance, because he does 
not think anybody is against people making a decent living – 
whether it be Town employees, or the people that live here 
making those payments for people to be able to live here and get 
the utilities and things like that they need.  He said but at 
the same time we have to do it as a most reasonable cost as 
possible so we can keep our utilities down and our taxes down as 
low as possible.  Mr. Lehman said that’s the only reason he is 
here – he’s not here for himself – he’s here to see what we can 
do to keep this town growing the way it is, and to keep it as a 
nice town, and beautiful town that it is; thank you for letting 
me talk. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and return to the regular 
Council meeting. 
               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. Results of Public Hearing ref. Ord. No. 010-10, Zoning 
Ordinance, ref. Administrative Variances – Mayor Stombaugh said 
at the public hearing there was no one to speak against, and 
there was no one to speak for. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he had indicated that he and Mr. Jaywork had 
talked this afternoon about some editorial kinds of adjustments 
Mr. Jaywork wanted to make to this document. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said yes – he thinks Ms. Schrader had done this 
before.  He said this ordinance was drafted some time ago.  Mr. 
Jaywork said when he looked at where it fit into the Code – he 
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wants to put it in the same place, but he just wanted to number 
it slightly differently – substituting capital “A” for number 
“1”, and so on.  He said everything will be the same; it will 
just be numbered differently to fit better with the way the Code 
is organized. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if he had a suggestion on a number, 
or you don’t have that.  Mr. Jaywork said he does not have that 
– he tried to toy with it now, but it is going to take a little 
figuring.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Riddagh said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
There was none. 
 
 Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Novotny, 
Raynor, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and Councilwoman White 
voting against. 
  
B. THIRD READING: Ord. No. 011-10, Chapter 70, Utilities, 
Article II, Water and Sewer Systems ref. Charge for Hydrant Flow 
Testing – Mr. Hugg said Council considered this at the two 
meetings in April; it was referred to the Utility Committee.  He 
said the Utility Committee was not able to deal with it until 
last week.  Mr. Hugg said basically what this does is establish 
a fee to be charged when a developer or an engineer or designer 
requests the Town conduct a fire hydrant flow test, which does 
involve an hour or so of a couple of our employees and some of 
our equipment, and what have you.  He said up till now this has 
been free.  Mr. Hugg said this is simply to recover the Town’s 
cost for services being provided to a developer or designer.  He 
said the one question that was raised at the Utility Committee – 
the Utility Committee did vote to recommend approval – there was 
a question about whether this would apply on an annual basis to 
those people who are required to get their fire systems 
recertified annually and the answer is no.  Mr. Hugg said this 
applies only at the time of the initial approval by the Fire 
Marshal of the design for the system, and these are commercial 
systems.  He said they require a certain certified fire flow in 
order to meet the fire protection or consumption requirements of 
the use. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Raynor made the motion to approve Ord. No. 011-10, Chapter 70, 
Utilities, Article II.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
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Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  There was 
none.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said just so we are clear – subject to Mr. 
Jaywork’s recommendations for how it gets numbered – no, this 
one you’re fine with, right?  Mr. Jaywork said with the order, 
yes.  Mr. Hugg said he just wanted to make sure. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if they needed to go back to item 
8(a) and add that.  Mr. Hugg said no – he just wanted to make 
sure Mr. Jaywork was comfortable with this one too.  
     

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Recommendation of Personnel Committee (from 05/11/10 
Meeting)  

1. Hiring Freeze, No Reclassifications – Councilman Raynor 
made the motion to approve the hiring freeze with no 
reclassifications whether budgeted or not.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there was any discussion.   

 
 Chief Baldwin said at the Personnel Committee meeting there 
was some comments after the motion was passed that for 
essential positions it could be brought up and reconsidered at 
some time by the full Council, but by maybe first the 
Personnel Committee and then the full Council.  Councilman 
Raynor said this didn’t really pertain to the Police 
Department, right – because you’re already covered with the 
COPS grant – there’s nothing.  Chief Baldwin said he wasn’t 
just referring to the Police Department necessarily – he 
thought there was some comment made about essential positions. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said there was a comment that he made, and 
just to reiterate that if a position opens up in the Town that 
is one that needs to be filled that it should come back before 
Council – they’re not unilaterally going to say we’re not 
going to fill this job.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said that would almost be useless because 
everything is going to be critical.   
 
 Councilwoman White said she believes that we discussed this 
at length at a prior Council meeting.  Councilman DeFeo said 
he believes it was discussed last August.  Councilwoman White 
said and we agreed, she thought, that Mr. Hugg would come to 
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Council, that there would be no hiring or anything without 
Council’s approval.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said all this seems to do is just place it 
before us that we’re going to agree – we’re going to pass that 
what we had was a gentlemen’s agreement beforehand that nobody 
was going to be hired until Mr. Hugg or Chief Baldwin came 
before us, and we were comfortable working within those 
parameters.  He said now all of a sudden we need to do this, 
and he does not know why because nobody was being hired prior 
to this, so he wonders what the genesis was - why now we… 
 
 Councilman Raynor said well the last one was never brought 
before Council.  Councilwoman White said the last what.  
Councilman Raynor said the last hiring freeze was not brought 
before Council. 
 
 Councilwoman White said yes, we discussed…  Councilman 
Raynor interrupted and said it was not voted on.  Councilwoman 
White said we asked Mr. Hugg…  Councilman Raynor interrupted 
saying you asked Mr. Hugg, but it wasn’t voted on.  
Councilwoman White said well Council, if she is not mistaken, 
the instruction from Council was he was not to hire.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said well he thinks there is a motion on 
the floor and a second.  Councilwoman White and Councilman 
DeFeo said it is open for discussion. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said it was actually on the agenda for August 17, 
2009 and there was a vote.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if it was 
for the 2009 budget – just the 2009 budget, or…  Mr. Hugg said 
it was essentially the same issue as is before you tonight.  
He said he just wants to make a point that it is not just – 
Councilman Raynor indicates that the Police Department is fine 
because of the COPS grant, but keep in mind that, you know, 
the Chief has dispatchers, and evidence people, and whatever, 
so it is not just officers and those non-uniformed employees 
are in the same category as everybody else.  Mr. Hugg said 
while he may have a real concern about a position that he 
might loose, the Chief could very definitely have the same 
situation with his lead dispatcher, or Mrs. Nabb, or somebody, 
so it is not just the non-police. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said the original motion was brought 
before Councilman Raynor and seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  
He said you later withdrew it and Councilwoman White made a 
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motion to direct Chief Baldwin and Mr. Hugg to bring any 
hiring positions to Council for approval before any position 
is filled.  Councilman DeFeo said we took a vote and it was 
seconded by Councilman Thornton and passed unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said okay so that was for the one in 
2009, okay, this is for 2010 now.  Councilman DeFeo said so 
there was a life to that one then.   
 
 Councilwoman White said she did not specify that – she 
thought it was until further notice.  She said she did not 
specify a timeframe; it was in general. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said well do you want to add that to the 
motion?  Councilwoman White said but we’ve already voted on 
this – we voted on this once.  Mayor Stombaugh said well we’ve 
got a motion and we’ve got a second so we’re going to vote 
again. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said do you want to vote just with the 
freeze, or do you want to vote if it’s a position that really 
needs to be filled that they would be able to come to Council. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said if we should loose Mr. Markow – do 
you thinks that’s a position we need to go out and rehire?  He 
said if we should loose Mr. Stulir – is that a position that 
we have to go out and rehire for?  Councilman DeFeo said if 
the gentleman sitting in the back there should leave – there 
are some positions we just can’t fill from within and you’re 
saying we’re not going to even hire, but we’re not even going 
to promote to fill any positions.  He asked who is going to do 
the work – who is going to put the bills out?  Councilman 
DeFeo said we can’t just unilaterally say we’re never going to 
fill these jobs for the next six or seven months.  He said we 
don’t know what tomorrow is going to bring.  Councilman DeFeo 
said suppose two folks leave.  He said he thinks the statement 
that was made last August pretty much encompassed the spirit 
of what we’d like to see.  Councilman DeFeo said he agrees 
that we need to control what we spend.  He said he heard a 
citizen speak about five or ten minutes ago, but we can’t back 
ourselves into a corner where we can’t give the gentleman we 
charge to operate the Town the tools he needs to operate the 
Town. 
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 Councilman Raynor said then basically there is really no – 
you might as well not even have a hiring freeze like every 
other community. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said well yeah – she can – she understands 
both sides of it and she can understand where – she can 
understand what you’re saying, but she does – she has to agree 
that if there is something – if one of these like really 
important jobs come up we can’t just close the door to 
everything. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said well he doesn’t think Council would 
do that if it was brought up to us.  Mayor Stombaugh said well 
if you put a hiring freeze on – a hiring freeze, that’s it. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said Madame Mayor, he is reluctant to get 
involved in a – he’ll just give you the legal thing.  He said 
the Council can’t bind future Council – you can pass a hiring 
freeze tonight and Mr. Hugg can come to you next week and say 
we need to hire a new lawnmower guy – he’s indispensible and 
the Council could vote to hire somebody.  Mr. Jaywork said all 
you’re basically doing is telling Mr. Hugg that he can no 
longer make hires without bringing it back to Council, but 
Council cannot pass a motion tonight that you can’t change 
tomorrow, as a Council.  He said to him it is just a matter of 
semantics.  Mr. Jaywork said if you want to tell Mr. Hugg or 
Chief Baldwin “you may not hire without bringing that to the 
Council.”  He said and then, whether it’s the number two guy 
in the Police Department or the guy all the way at the bottom 
of the totem pole, when they bring it to you and say this 
person is indispensible then you’re going to make a decision 
as Council and say yes you may hire them or no, you can’t. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said so basically it’s a hiring freeze, 
but…with exceptions.  Councilman DeFeo said that is what we 
did August 17th of last year. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he thinks what Councilman DeFeo read 
reflects what he (Mr. Jaywork) is describing – he thinks that 
is essentially what you want to do, and he thinks that’s 
probably legally all you can do.  He said you can pass a 
hiring freeze tonight, and tomorrow night just reverse it, 
because the power resides in this Council. 
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 Councilman DeFeo said basically we are saying we can’t 
restrict ourselves; we can only restrict Mr. Hugg.  Mr. 
Jaywork said exactly.  
 
 Councilman Raynor said he will change his motion to include 
for 2010 a hiring freeze, but that the Town Manager and the 
Chief of Police have to come back to the Council for any 
critical positions.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further 
discussion.  There was none. 
 
 Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Novotny, 
Raynor, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and Councilwoman White 
voting against.     

 
B. Chapter 46, Parks & Recreation, Article III, Lake Como, 
Sec. 46-57(b) Swimming – Councilman DeFeo said we had – there 
have been a lot of emails flying around, conversations going 
back and forth – this was spawned out of the Personnel Committee 
meeting of last week where the Committee had voted not to place 
lifeguards at the lake.  He said in retrospect he is a little 
lost as to why it went there, why it didn’t start off in 
Finance, or even Public Safety.  Councilman DeFeo said be that 
as it may…   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said because it had to do with hiring.  
Councilwoman White said she believes she asked that it be sent 
to Finance originally.  Mayor Stombaugh said it was sent to both 
– it was on both agendas. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said thank you, but anyway it should have 
started with Public safety to see if it was needed, then go over 
to Finance to see if we could pay for it; but be that as it may 
as he was saying, that’s already flowed under the bridge.  He 
said the Personnel Committee made a motion not to place 
lifeguards at the lake, that we later found out that was in 
violation of our Code.  Councilman DeFeo said he did not want to 
see that happen – have somebody come back and say you guys did 
this and you weren’t supposed to.  He said so we need to decide 
what we want to do from that point on – we either place 
lifeguards there, or we change the Code, or we close down the 
lake.  Councilman DeFeo said it seems like if we have our choice 
of one of three options, unless somebody else has a fourth one. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said if he could state what he thinks the three 
options are – hire lifeguards; if you don’t hire lifeguards you 
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have effectively shut down the lake because the Ordinance says 
no one can swim without lifeguards; or else you can open the 
lake and not have lifeguards and you can post “swim at your own 
risk – no lifeguards”.  He said he thinks those are your three 
options. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said and it’s the last option that we did last 
year. 
 
 Councilman Novotny asked if the signs were posted last 
year.  Mr. Hugg said there were signs posted last year. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she was there last year; she spent 
not as much time as she would have liked to, and people came and 
rented the kayaks for free and she went down with her family – 
we spent the day at the lake, and she believes she voted to not 
put lifeguards – not pay lifeguards last year.  She said but 
there are a lot of people that use that lake, and they’re not 
just Smyrna people – they’re Clayton people, they’re probably 
people from all over and after spending the summer there she 
realized that there are a lot of people that use that lake.  
Councilwoman White said just because she won’t let her ten year 
old go down there and swim alone, doesn’t mean somebody else is 
going to.  She said after spending that summer down there and 
seeing all the people there, and she believes we need to have a 
lifeguard or the lake gets closed all together. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he likes the options – some of the 
ideas the Mayor put out and he wishes we had the time to explore 
them.  He said in some of the correspondence you had he liked 
some of them where we looked for assistance from other towns, or 
chare people who don’t live in this town to use the facilities 
there.  Councilman DeFeo said maybe we should begin to explore 
them; it’s probably too late for this year, but for next year he 
thinks they’re some valid points. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we do and in today’s economy it’s only 
fair that we do that for the citizens because as she told you in 
the email, in the past when we had the Parks and Recreation 
Committee she knows for a fact families from Clayton that she 
knows – large families – came to every single one of the events 
and they ate the free pizza and they drank the free soda and 
they bounced on the bounce equipment that we paid to bring in.  
She said they participated in all of these things that the 
people of the Town of Smyrna paid for. 
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 Councilwoman White said she takes her family to places 
where things are free that aren’t necessarily in her community 
either – that doesn’t mean that she should have to pay to go do 
those things.  Mayor Stombaugh said well you should now with the 
economy being what it is; she has had citizens of this Town come 
and they want to rip her head off because we are taking their 
tax dollars and letting people outside of the Town of Smyrna 
participate in things that the…okay, Silver Lake – Dover just 
closed Silver Lake because of the same thing – economy and 
problems.  She said a lot of other towns are running into the 
same situation and that’s what they are doing.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said we’re into the middle of the year now, if we were going to 
have lifeguards, lifeguards should have been put in the budget, 
lifeguards should have been hired by now, we had Kent County 
before and Kent County told us that they want a year in advance 
notice is when they start looking for lifeguards and get set up 
for that.  She said so we can’t go through Kent County at this 
point in time and she thinks as Councilman DeFeo said there are 
some options out there, but we missed the boat this year – it’s 
too late.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said so, here’s the gavel – she made the 
motion that we do not have the money in the budget for the 
lifeguards and she is sorry, but her motion would be to close 
the lake this year to protect us – to only be open to boaters.  
Councilman Raynor said and swim at your own risk?  Mayor 
Stombaugh said no, we’ll close the lake. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said let me make sure you understand the 
consequence here – if we actually close the lake to swimming 
that means the Police, or somebody is going to have to affirm 
their duty to give violations to go out and give somebody a 
citation for swimming.  Mr. Hugg said actually, he thinks if you 
read the Ordinance the portion of the lake we would close would 
be the designated beach area, not the rest of the lake.  He said 
the rest of the lake already is under a provision to swim at 
your own risk.  Mr. Jaywork said the Ordinance is – actually it 
says “…it shall be unlawful for any person to go outside the 
designated roped are for the purpose of swimming or bathing…” so 
that would indicate that if you would go outside the ropes you 
actually could be arrested or summons or something.  He said but 
the next sentence says “…any person swimming in any other part 
of the lake shall do so at their own risk…” 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said does it say – she didn’t have a chance 
to look the Ordinance up because she has been working so much, 
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but does it say in the Ordinance that we can open the swimming 
area with swim at your own risk.  Mr. Jaywork said it prohibits 
that – that would take an Ordinance amendment.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said so we would have to change the Ordinance.  Mr. Jaywork said 
we would have to change one line in the Ordinance right now 
where it says “…no person shall use the public swimming area 
unless it’s protected by one of our lifeguards…” – we would just 
delete that sentence and basically put in a sentence that said 
just like above – you swim at your own risk.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said at the beginning of last year we had 
some problems with the kids swimming across the lake, but that 
kind of subsided – didn’t it?  She said didn’t things settle 
down and we didn’t have that?  Chief Baldwin said eventually.  
Mayor Stombaugh said throughout the whole – so that’s kind of… 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he would like to give Mr. Johnson an 
opportunity to – he wanted to speak on that.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said okay.  Robert Johnson, 226 North Main Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Johnson said as a former lifeguard at 
Lake Como the rule was – when he was there – that if you were on 
the other side of that gate you could swim anywhere you wanted 
to, but if you came through where the rope was you had to swim 
in there.  He said as long as you were in the rope area you 
could stay in there, but when you went outside you were in 
violation – that was the rule when he was a lifeguard there, and 
he does not think it ever changed.  Mr. Johnson said so as long 
as you entered the lake outside of the roped are you could do 
whatever you wanted to do and that was at your own risk. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked what is this going to do to the 
guy we said cold have his kayaks, paddleboats, and all that.  He 
said isn’t he going to be using that lake area?  Councilman 
DeFeo said he’s not swimming.  Mr. Hugg said he’s also outside 
the beach area – he’s using some of the beach for his concession 
building and storage, but the actual area that he’s going to be 
allowing for canoeing and kayaking is on the other side of the 
pier, which is the end of the beach area. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said the difference is boating versus 
swimming.  Mr. Hugg said yes – renting – swimming. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he would like to ask this gentleman a 
question – he wanted to be clear.  He said so if he was swimming 
inside of the roped area he would be okay.  Mr. Johnson said 
yes.  Mr. Jaywork said what happens if he just swam underneath 
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the roped area and swam out on his own – is the lifeguard going 
to whistle him in for violating?  Mr. Johnson said yes – the 
lifeguard would go get you then.  Mr. Jaywork said what about if 
he went into the lake at some other point?  Mr. Johnson said if 
you then came into the coped area you would be in violation too.  
He said if you wanted to come to the roped area and swim you 
could not enter the roped area no where on that point.  Mr. 
Johnson said if you started on the other side of the lake and 
swim across that’s on you, but if you wanted to get to the beach 
area you had to enter through the gate by the welfare home, walk 
around and then come to the beach area – if you swam straight 
over you were in violation. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if the whole lake is owned by the 
Town of Smyrna.  Mr. Jaywork said yes – legally we decided that 
about 25 years ago.  Mayor Stombaugh said so if they went 
swimming some place else, does that mean we should have 
lifeguards all the way along the lake? 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said the Ordinance states you can’t swim 
any where else. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said as long as he has been here, swimming 
outside of the roped area we have instructed them to get out of 
the water because it is unlawful by the Town Ordinance.  He said 
he does not know that we have ever made an arrest; all they have 
done is directed people to get out of the water. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said Chief you’re right, but the thing 
is if you look at the shape and the size of the lake – he’s seen 
kids take their rowboats and whatever, and they go down, they 
jump off their rowboat and swim around.  He said it’s almost 
impossible to enforce. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said he does not know if they have ever 
initiated action against individuals – it’s always been reported 
to us and of course we have a responsibility to respond at that 
point.  He said the only time that we have really taken any 
initiative is if it is clearly a safety issue – we’ve got small 
children or something like that, or if there are children 
playing near the spillway – other than that we’re not equipped 
to police the water so we don’t. 
 
 Mr. Johnson said if people have houses on the lake they are 
going to go take their boats out there and go swimming out the, 
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but as long as they stay inside the roped area that’s all you 
have to worry about – out there that’s swim at your own risk. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she is going to change her motion 
because sitting here thinking about it too – if we close down 
that swimming area, that’s only going to push them out to go 
over to the other people’s area – she thinks – so she needs to 
make a motion to add a line to the Ordinance? 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he thinks you need to make a policy 
decision as to what you want to do, which he thinks is you want 
to say we’re not going to have lifeguards and it will be swim at 
your own risk, and direct his office to prepare an amendment 
that will be introduced at the next meeting and you can waive 
the three reading rule and amend the Ordinance.  He said 
basically all the change is going to be is making it swim at 
your own risk – no lifeguards. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we have to this year with the economy, 
with the budget – we just got some of the figures that came in 
for this year; we’re dong okay, but we’re not ahead of the game, 
and we don’t know what’s going to happen the rest of the year so 
she thinks with it not being in the budget – that is her motion.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a second.  Members of council 
asked for clarification of what the motion was.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said her motion is that we add the sentence into the Ordinance…  
Mr. Jaywork said he thinks the motion that Mayor Stombaugh wants 
to make is that there will be no lifeguards employed this 
summer, swim at your own risk, and directing the Town Solicitor 
to prepare an appropriate amendment to this Ordinance to provide 
for that.  Mayor Stombaugh said okay – that’s her motion.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor. 
 
 Councilwoman White said discussion.  She said will the 
beach be open then.  Councilman Raynor said at your own risk, 
yes.  Mr. Hugg said as he understands what Mr. Jaywork is 
proposing the beach would be open for recreational use and 
people could swim, but they would swim with a clear notice that 
they’re at their own risk. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said so if people wanted to go just to use 
the beach and not go in the water they can do that.  Mr. Hugg 
said they can do that, they can go get their feet wet; they just 
need to know that there is not going to be lifeguards. 
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 Councilman DeFeo said discussion, right?  Mayor Stombaugh 
said right.  Councilman DeFeo said we are traveling down a 
really slippery slope here, we really are.  He said he 
understood last year we had to watch what we spent, we really 
did and we were concerned about tax increases, we were concerned 
about a balanced budget within the Town.  Councilman DeFeo said 
his concern is this: now we’re starting to talk about public 
safety.  He said prior Councils up to this point thought it was 
important enough to put this Ordinance in here to protect the 
public safety, and we’re going to come along here now and with a 
swipe of the pen we are going to take it out because it’s tough 
to pay for.  Councilman DeFeo said that’s his problem.  He said 
what’s next – Chief you’re going to have to get rid of a few 
officers because we just can’t afford them, and where do we 
stop?  Councilman DeFeo said Mr. Jester – some of the electrical 
utility workers are going to have to go too – don’t care if 
transformers are hanging off the pole, don’t worry about it.  He 
said where does this – maybe some of these examples are a little 
far fetched, but like he said if we start to travel down this 
slope and once you take the first step everything else becomes 
leisure. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said didn’t you take that step last year?  
Councilman DeFeo said in what.  Councilman Raynor said in 
closing the lake or swim at your own risk.  He said there was no 
big controversy last year.  Councilman DeFeo said he does not 
know. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said that’s the part he does not 
understand.  Councilman DeFeo said he was not there when that 
decision was made.  Councilman Novotny said weren’t you on 
Council last year?  Councilman DeFeo said not at that time, or 
he would be repeating himself.  Councilman Novotny said okay. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said wasn’t there a motion and a second.  
Mayor Stombaugh said there is a motion and a second – are we 
finished with this.  Councilman Raynor said call the vote.  
Mayor Stombaugh said call the vote?  Councilman Raynor said yes.   
 
 Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Novotny, 
Raynor, and Riddagh voting for, and Councilwoman White, and 
Councilman DeFeo voting against. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked for clarification – this was a 
motion for Mr. Jaywork to draft the change of the Ordinance, 
correct?  Mayor Stombaugh said it’s a motion to…  Councilman 
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Raynor said not to have lifeguards, swim at your own risk.  Mr. 
Jaywork said the policy decision was made tonight to not to have 
lifeguards…  Councilman DeFeo said now when you bring that back 
does that require for us to vote on that again?  Mr. Jaywork 
said you will be voting on the wording of the Ordinance, not on 
the policy decision.  Councilman DeFeo said okay.    

                                          
OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 

 
 Councilman Novotny said he had something – he said Mr. 
Hugg, in the package that you sent us there is a thing from 
Milford Public Library talking about some monies – they’re 
withholding some, but we’re talking about $144,000.00, almost 
$145,000.00 that is going to be distributed to various towns.  
He said here in Smyrna we are getting 9.2 percent, which is 
slightly over $13,000.00.  Councilman Novotny said do we know 
where the money is going to go – is it going to go to the 
Library, General Fund, how is it going to be spent… 
 
 Mr. Hugg said it goes back to the Library.  He said this is 
– the Library is funded in part by what is called the Reciprocal 
Borrowing Provision that Kent County has as pert of the County 
tax bill.  Mr. Hugg said that’s a mechanism that reimburses 
libraries for services that are rendered to library users 
outside their library district.  He said every November or 
December the County sets a tax rate that’s on your County tax 
bill for libraries.  Mr. Hugg said that rate then generates a 
pot of money which is distributed based on the actual 
circulations among the four public libraries.  He said this year 
the County has generated a surplus of somewhere in the vicinity 
of $200,000.00 that by right should be distributed back to the 
libraries that earned it, and this is simply asking the County 
to give us most of it.  Mr. Hugg said but it comes back to 
support the Library.  Councilman Novotny said okay so it goes 
beck to the Library and they can determine how it’s spent.  Mr. 
Hugg said it’s spent according to the budget – its part of the 
budget process.  Councilman Novotny said what he’s getting at is 
does it go into the Town’s General Fund, or…  Mr. Hugg said all 
funds come back into the Town’s General Fund.  Councilman 
Novotny said okay, so is this more money for the Library to 
spend?  Mayor Stombaugh said not really because it’s in the 
budget.  Mr. Hugg said not really – we try and budget or 
estimate in advance what the reciprocal borrowing amount is 
going to be – this is probably a little bit in excess of what we 
budgeted, but again we don’t know until – you don’t know how 
many users you had until after you’ve had them.  He said it is a 
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little bit of additional money – not a lot, but it is some.  
Councilman Novotny said okay – he just wanted to know where it 
is going.  Mr. Hugg said the simple fact is it all comes back to 
the General Fund. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further Council 
business.  Councilwoman White said yes – she has a request 
actually.  She said she sees that at the last Personnel meeting 
a Negotiating Committee was formed – Councilman Raynor – she is 
assuming you appointed the committee?  Councilman Raynor said 
yes, it is a subcommittee basically.  Councilwoman White said 
it’s the Negotiating Committee for all the contracts?  
Councilman Raynor said yes.  Councilwoman White said she would 
like to ask someone because we can’t have four of us on there to 
step down so that she can be a part of this Negotiating 
Committee.  She said she has been on Council since 2006 and has 
been a part of, since the last year, she believes, every 
negotiating committee that the Town has had.  Councilman Raynor 
said he has asked for her twice on Personnel Committee and both 
times now you’ve dropped out because, and he understands it 
because you had a second job, so he went ahead and appointed the 
existing committee.  He said had you been on Council it could 
have been a different then, because he felt she had a lot to 
lend, but he can’t go back now and tell somebody to drop out.  
Councilman Raynor said that’s not right. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said okay, is there any further Council 
business?  There was none. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:29 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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